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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of February 15, 2007

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the special meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Absent:
Commissioners Hawawini and Jameel


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Chairman Hunter noted that he was not present on June 1 and November 2.

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of October 19, 2006 Special Meeting

4.
Approval of Draft Minutes of November 16, 2006 Special Meeting

5.
Approval of Draft Minutes of November 30, 2006 Special Meeting


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve Items 2, 4, and 5.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

1. 
Approval of Draft Minutes of June 1, 2006 Special Meeting


3.
Approval of Draft Minutes of November 2, 2006 Special Meeting


Commissioners agreed to continue approval of the June 1 and November 2 minutes until a quorum was present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter noted commissioners received additional materials regarding the Conservation Element of the General Plan, and a notice from Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC) about a presentation on sustainability at the Baylands by Jonathan Sharfman, Land Development Director, UPC.  He said the presentation will take place on Thursday, March 1, from 7:00 to 8:30 p.m. at the Brisbane Community Center.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
Study Session:  General Plan Update - Review of the Conservation Element

Community Development Director Prince said Conservation is one of the seven general plan elements mandated by state law, and it covers conservation and preservation of natural resources, energy, solid waste, and other issues such as green building and sustainability.  He noted the Conservation Element is linked with the Land Use, Safety, and Circulation Elements.


Community Development Director Prince commended the Open Space and Ecology Committee for its thorough review and recommended revisions to the Conservation Element.  He reviewed and discussed the revisions.


Community Development Director Prince said the staff supports the committee’s recommendations to reword and enhance the language in the goals.  He noted the introductory text emphasizes the importance of sustainability to deal with global warming and reduce dependence on fossil fuels.  He pointed out that changes include the reference to the national LEED standards issued by the U.S. Green Building Council and the mention of the Habitat Conservation Plan for San Bruno Mountain.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the text was updated to include events within the past 12 years and clarify HCP administration.


Community Development Director Prince advised that the staff was working with a contractor to prepare high-resolution GIS maps that will be included in the final draft of the General Plan.


In the section on biological resources, Community Development Director Prince drew attention to two proposed new policies, two new programs, and some proposed revisions to the language in existing policies and programs.  He noted a new section on green building is being added, along with a new policy and a new program reflecting the provisions of the green building ordinance currently being developed.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed and discussed several new programs in the section on soils.  He noted the word “aquatic” will be added to the section on water resources, and two new programs are proposed under Policy 130.  He talked about the proposed revisions to the sections on mineral resources, cultural resources, domestic water, energy, and solid waste.  He expressed the staff’s appreciation to the Open Space and Ecology Committee for their hard work on the Conservation Element.


Chairman Hunter asked if the concept of graywater had been discussed in relationship to domestic water.  Community Development Director Prince said he did not think that topic was considered.  Chairman Hunter suggested considering geothermal energy resources as well.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the staff will research these topics.


Chairman Hunter invited representatives from the Open Space and Ecology Committee to address the Planning Commission before reviewing the policies and programs item by item.


Committee Chair Mary Gutekanst said she and Committee Member Ray Miller were present to answer questions.  She noted that the energy section of the Conservation Element was completely rewritten to reflect changes in thinking over the past twelve years.  She reported that the Open Space and Ecology Committee met with the City Attorney the previous evening to review and discuss the proposed green building ordinance, and the provisions in the new green building section of the Conservation Element are consistent with the ordinance.


Chairman Hunter asked if the committee discussed graywater or geothermal energy.
  Ms. Gutekanst said there is a General Plan program regarding recycled water.  She added that the committee did not discuss graywater specifically or geothermal energy.  She expressed support for including both topics.


Chairman Hunter noted that Program 139c deals with renewable energy from solar and wind, and talks about projects going beyond self-sufficiency to generate surplus energy, rather than a net-zero-energy goal.  Ms. Gutekanst confirmed that the committee’s intent was to require more than net zero energy.


Ms. Gutekanst introduced Committee Member Leesa Whitten and noted that Ms. Whitten should be listed as present at the November 16 meeting when the Planning Commission approves that set of minutes.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the proposed revisions to the goals, table of contents, and introductory text.  He identified and discussed the policies and programs under biological resources.


Anja Miller, Brisbane resident, emphasized that sustainable development entails development of the community as a whole, not just an area or parcel.  She noted this philosophy should be reflected in the General Plan. 


Commissioner Lentz drew attention to proposed Policy 125.1, regarding removal of trees that are not protected.  He said there are some people in the community who favor keeping all trees.  


Ms. Gutekanst stated that this language reflects the current City ordinance, which designates three protected species and other criteria, such as size and nesting habitat, to define protected trees.


Chairman Hunter observed that the language allows flexibility to consider other community-based interests in allowing trees to be removed.


Ray Miller, member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, noted that City-owned open space property in the Brisbane Acres is not counted in the 40 percent HCP requirement, as reflected in the proposed new Policy 123.1.  He said property acquired with grant funds already has this restriction, but the policy would apply to parcels acquired with City funds as well.


Ken McIntyre, San Bruno Mountain Watch, stated that some types of trees interfere with conservation, such as eucalyptus, which consume a great deal of water.  He noted that when eucalyptus trees were removed from the banks of Colma Creek, the springs and headwaters re-emerged.  He said acacias can interfere with people’s health.  Mr. McIntyre suggested adding a provision to allow removal of certain nuisance trees.


Mr. McIntyre observed that some of the policies and programs talk about use of plants “compatible with the natural flora,” and he recommended strengthening these provisions.


Chairman Hunter asked if the Open Space and Ecology Committee addressed nuisance trees, and Ms. Gutekanst responded that the committee had not discussed that topic.  She expressed support for inclusion in the General Plan.


Mr. Miller said there is an ongoing vegetation management program for the City-owned property in the Brisbane Acres, and one of its provisions calls for removal of invasive species, including eucalyptus.  He noted a number of large eucalyptus trees were removed recently.


Chairman Hunter asked if Scotch broom control was part of the vegetation management plan.  Mr. Miller confirmed that the vegetation management program also targets broom and fennel.


Linda Salmon, Brisbane resident, recommended expanding the protection criteria in Policy 125 to apply to heritage trees, or all trees over a certain age.  She said that since the ordinance was changed a couple years ago, some large redwood and buckeye trees were removed, and she expressed her opinion that it was a mistake to allow this.  Ms. Salmon added that having trees to suck up water is helpful in controlling drainage that would otherwise interfere with houses.


Kanji Nishijima, Brisbane resident, expressed support for allowing removal of nuisance trees.  He said he was very allergic to acacia and eucalyptus trees, and life in Brisbane would be perfect for him, except for those trees.  He acknowledged the importance of protecting heritage trees, and urged the City to recognize the needs of allergy sufferers as well.


Community Development Director Prince noted the proposed policy adds new language to the General Plan regarding protected trees and referring to the ordinance.  He added that the tree ordinance can be revised at some future point to change the criteria.


Chairman Hunter suggested revising Policy 125.1 to read:  “For trees not considered protected trees or determined to be a nuisance, allow private property owners flexibility in removing trees that may be unsafe or impair the use or enjoyment of property.”  He noted this would provide additional flexibility.


Rich Real, Brisbane resident, asked if the City wanted to simply allow removal of nuisance trees or encourage property owners to remove them.


Leesa Whitten Greenlee, Open Space and Ecology Committee member, indicated that when she brought up the issue of nuisance trees in past committee discussions, there was concern that determining what constitutes a nuisance could be a subjective or aesthetic determination.  She expressed support for encouraging people to get rid of invasive or allergenic trees to prevent them from propagating.  She recommended educating people so they can identify acacias and other undesirable types of trees.


Mr. McIntyre agreed with the approaches suggested by Ms. Greenlee.  He said the Native Plant Society and other organizations have lists of nuisance trees and plants, as well as native plants that should be encouraged.  He recommended adding a policy discouraging nuisance plants.


Community Development Director Prince suggested that the City provide an informational brochure to help people recognize invasive plants.  Chairman Hunter commented that events like the Community Festival provide an opportunity to distribute literature and educate the public.


Mr. Nishijima said he noticed the City recently planted some allergy-producing trees.  He stated that he provided the staff with a book with additional information about allergenic species, and he urged the City to take this into account.  


Chairman Hunter thanked Mr. Nishijima for bringing this issue to the Commission’s attention.  He said this kind of public comment helps people understand the impact of certain tree species on others in the community.


Ms. Gutekanst advised that the Open Space and Ecology Committee produced a brochure about invasive plants.  She said the brochure did not address allergens, and she agreed that other nuisance and allergenic species should be included.


Commissioner Lentz said he liked the idea of protecting heritage trees, as advocated by Ms. Salmon.


Community Development Director Prince commented that it might be prudent to review the tree ordinance every two or three years to identify appropriate revisions.


Ms. Gutekanst noted that the current tree ordinance provides a mechanism for identifying particular trees.  Commissioner Lentz said he was interested in adding a program to identify the heritage trees in town.


Mr. Real recommended establishing written criteria defining heritage trees.  He noted the criteria should be broad enough to ensure that valued trees are not destroyed.


Chairman Hunter proposed a public process to identify the heritage trees, and then formulate a definition for inclusion in the tree ordinance.  He encouraged interested members of the community to participate in this process.  


Mr. Real observed that educating homeowners who have heritage trees on their property would be a worthwhile effort, and could probably be done by volunteers.


Ms. Greenlee said the criteria for defining a heritage tree should be clear so property owners can identify valuable trees on their properties.  She questioned whether designating particular heritage trees could diminish land value by limiting development possibilities for a particular lot.


Community Development Director Prince said the staff will draft language for a new heritage tree program.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the introductory text, policies, and programs in the new green building section.  He said these provisions of the General Plan provide a policy basis and authority for the green building ordinance the City plans to adopt soon.


Mr. McIntyre applauded the City for including retrofitting incentives.  He suggested that the City consider encouraging new residential structures like large houses to meet green building standards.  Community Development Director Prince said the City offers information and technical assistance to homeowners.  He suggested revising Program 1.3 to include updating standards and thresholds as part of the City’s periodic review of the green building ordinance.


Community Development Director Prince cautioned that the City Attorney has concerns about adopting policies that are substantially more restrictive than normal standards.  He suggested consulting with the City Attorney before adding such language to the General Plan.


Chairman Hunter expressed strong support for including the green building section in the General Plan.  He agreed that the policies should allow for flexibility going forward.


Commissioner Maturo advocated strengthening the ordinance and expanding its coverage in the future.  Ms. Gutekanst stated that these provisions reflect the extent to which the City Attorney felt a green building ordinance was defensible from litigation.  She said the committee would like to expand the coverage of the ordinance in the future.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that the Open Space and Ecology Committee proposed the thresholds in the green building ordinance in response to concerns about burdening small builders with extra costs.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that the General Plan policies and programs should be more general, and the specific implementation details of the green building ordinance can be amended and revised as the community wishes in the future.


Ms. Miller commented that the General Plan describes a community’s vision for the future, while an ordinance provides for day-to-day implementation.  She noted that as long as the General Plan reflects the wishes of the community, it will not be overturned by litigation.  She advocated using strong language in the General Plan.  She recommended replacing words like “consider” with “develop” throughout.


Mr. Miller said the committee agrees with the sentiments expressed by members of the public.  He noted the specific wording of the General Plan policies and programs were selected after a long period of discussion and negotiation.  He recommended conferring with the City Attorney about his concerns.  Mr. Miller expressed support for considering changing the green building ordinance thresholds in the future.


Michael Schumann, Brisbane resident, suggested adding language about encouraging new residential projects as well as residential retrofit projects to comply.


Chairman Hunter proposed leaving the “consider” language rather than “develop.”  He noted without knowing more about the specific incentives and their costs, it would be better to have more flexibility to explore options.  Commissioner Lentz agreed.


Community Development Director Prince commented that including the ordinance threshold provides a level of detail that may not be necessary in a general plan.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the introductory text, policies, and programs in the soils section.  


Ms. Miller recommended changing “consider” to “develop” in Program 129e.  Community Development Director Prince explained that the state has jurisdiction over certain canyons and areas, and “consider” provides greater flexibility to make those jurisdictional distinctions.  He noted that in updating the General Plan, there was agreement that existing language should be maintained wherever possible.  He added that the word choice was often intentional, reflecting a balancing of various factors.


Chairman Hunter said there were a number of instances where the Planning Commission considered stronger language but opted for a softer approach for that reason.


Ms. Miller stated that the General Plan policies should reflect community values, and concerns about state and federal law pre-emption can be addressed as the policies are implemented through ordinances.  She said the City’s policies should be strong and clear, and not necessarily couched in politically acceptable language.


Chairman Hunter encouraged Ms. Miller and other members of the public to attend the City Council meetings when the General Plan elements are reviewed and express their views.


Community Development Director Prince cautioned that adopting “require,” “develop,” or other such mandatory language will increase the number of high-priority policies and programs and require greater staff resources.  He said adopting a General Plan that does not set priorities can result in numerous activities that are not accomplished, and the staff recommends focusing this General Plan on items that are doable and achievable during the foreseeable future.  He advised that the General Plan is not supposed to be a community “wish list” of programs to be pursued in the future when funding and resources become available. 


Ms. Miller proposed eliminating Program 129e as meaningless in that case.  Chairman Hunter said he favored keeping that item because it expresses a worthwhile intent.  Community Development Director Prince acknowledged that erosion is a concern, but he questioned the practicality of establishing erosion controls in all canyons and steep slope areas.


Ms. Miller recalled a severe winter in 1982 that caused a landslide in Costanos Canyon that destroyed some houses.  She proposed rewording the policy to say “require erosion control.”  Chairman Hunter agreed that the City should require erosion control and think about ways to address the canyons and steep slopes.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the introductory text, policies, and programs pertaining to aquatic and water resources, and he pointed out proposed revisions.


Commissioners discussed Brisbane’s relationship with other regulatory agencies.  Community Development Director Prince stated that state law requires Brisbane to consult with and be consulted by agencies with responsibility for regulating aquatic and water resources.


Ms. Gutekanst noted that Program 130c talks about consultation during the CEQA process.  She commented that although reports and documents are exchanged, little actual consultation takes place, and the intent is to require more interaction.


Ms. Gutekanst said the San Francisco Bay Estuary Plan referenced in Program 130f may have been superseded by watershed plans and management plans developed by other agencies.  She stated that the committee proposes Program 130g to address this.  Ms. Gutekanst commented that Program 130h may exceed the City’s scope.  She explained that the intent is to ensure that the City reviews and utilizes the information being prepared for other agencies, and this is addressed in other provisions.


Mr. McIntyre recommended that the City consider the water coming from the quarry as a resource, and not just runoff.  He suggested considering storing the water for emergency use.  


Community Development Director Prince said maintaining adequate water storage for emergency use is the responsibility of the Public Works Department.  He noted that if the City has adequate storage, it might be unnecessary to consider the water draining from the quarry.  He expressed his opinion that adding this provision would be redundant.


Mr. Miller noted that Open Space and Ecology Committee Member Paul Bouscal has ongoing concerns about whether Brisbane has adequate emergency water storage in the event of a major earthquake.  He said damage to the Hetch Hetchy water system could cut off Brisbane’s water supply for as long as sixty days, and the City only stores enough water for seven days.


Chairman Hunter recalled that Mr. Bouscal raised this issue previously.


Community Development Director Prince discussed the proposed revisions to the policies and programs regarding protection and restoration of wetlands.


In Policy 130, Ms. Gutekanst suggested replacing “San Francisco Bay Area water levels” with “water levels in the bay.”  She said the intent is to study wetlands and take proactive measures to ensure that wetlands do not disappear as sea level rises.  Commissioners decided to refer to “sea level” rather than levels in the bay.


John Christopher Burr, Brisbane resident, clarified that local governments have authority to adopt land use regulations, and local governments share jurisdiction with state and federal agencies over a number of issues.  Absent a specific statute depriving Brisbane of its jurisdiction, he recommended that Brisbane exercise its authority by adopting standards and regulations that reflect what the community wants.  Mr. Burr pointed out that state and federal laws provide a floor, or minimum level, not a ceiling, and local governments can adopt stricter standards of their own.


Mr. Burr expressed concern about the vulnerability of the water system to major earthquakes, tsunamis, and other hazards.  He noted that Brisbane’s fire station is located on filled land, which could be unusable after a seismic event.  He urged Brisbane to develop realistic plans to provide emergency housing, sanitation, medical services, and power.


Mr. Burr said Brisbane has numerous sources of water that have been diverted and channeled into pipes.  He noted these resources not only provide opportunities to restore wetlands, but they could also be used as an emergency water supply.  He pointed out that the Crystal Springs reservoir and the infrastructure serving Brisbane lie on top of the San Andreas Fault.  Mr. Burr commented that experts project that global warming could increase sea levels by 100 feet.  He recommended preparing for these disasters.


Community Development Director Prince said emergency planning is discussed in the Health and Safety Element, but it is not addressed in the Conservation element.  Mr. Burr pointed out that water resources are directly related to emergency planning.


Mr. McIntyre agreed with Mr. Burr’s remarks about the ability of local jurisdictions to adopt standards higher than those in state and federal law.  He emphasized the serious hazard posed by global warming and encouraged Brisbane to adopt the strongest possible green building and conservation policies.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the policies and programs pertaining to mineral resources and cultural resources.


Mr. Miller stated that the quarry was declared a mineral resource for political reasons, and he expressed his opinion that mineral resources, such as quarry materials used for road-building, do not warrant the same protection and treatment as valued environmental resources.  


Community Development Director Prince noted that the City Attorney recommends deleting the reference in the introductory text to an annexation agreement with the quarry owner.  He said this chapter will be sent to the State Division of Mines and Geology for review and approval.


Mr. Miller agreed with the City Attorney that it would be best to delete the reference to the annexation agreement.  He suggested including a sentence clarifying that the quarry is not a signatory to the HCP and is considered an unplanned parcel.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the policies and programs in the domestic water section.


Ms. Miller expressed support for a fairer water rate system and recommended changing “consider” to “develop” for that item.


Community Development Director Prince discussed the proposed policies and programs related to energy.  He recommended checking with the City Attorney about Program 139c, encouraging surplus energy production rather than net zero.


Speaking on behalf of the Committee for Renewable Energy for the Baylands, Ms. Miller expressed strong support for facilities that will produce renewable energy that will benefit the community.


Mr. Schumann suggested splitting Program 139c into two parts, one with strong language about energy-neutral development, and a second promoting surplus renewable energy production for the community.


Mr. Nishijima recommended keeping the program as written without seeking additional review from the City Attorney.  Community Development Director Prince said the City Attorney should advise on the City’s legal ability to require exactions to provide energy for the community.  He added that Mr. Schumann’s approach may be a good solution.


Chairman Hunter proposed eliminating “such as the Baylands” and “enough” from the policy language.  He suggested including energy generated from water as well as solar and wind.


Tony Attard, Community for Renewable Energy for the Baylands, commented that the Baylands is one of the last large undeveloped sites in the Bay Area, and it should be used to generate renewable energy.  He expressed support for keeping Program 139c as written.


Mr. Miller said he agreed with previous speakers and liked Mr. Schumann’s idea about splitting the program in two.  He recommended including other sources of renewable energy, as proposed by Chairman Hunter.


Rather than deleting Program 139d, Mr. Miller proposed the following alternative language:  “Include a provision in the green building ordinance, if legally permissible, to require all new covered developments to maximize the production of on-site renewable energy.”  Chairman Hunter pointed out that a “net zero or above” standard would be stronger than “maximize.”  


Mr. Miller clarified that the green building ordinance will apply only to projects that are not part of planned developments like the Baylands or Sierra Point.  For planned developments, he said, the City can impose specific green building conditions as part of the development agreement.


Chairman Hunter observed that producing surplus energy will not benefit the community if the power is purchased by PG&E and resold to customers.


Ms. Miller proposed adding a new policy to encourage a PG&E rebate program for extra energy production.  She said surplus power is usually used first within the local area, so it will benefit the community.


Chairman Hunter suggested considering the possibility of using geothermal energy to heat and cool buildings.  Mr. Miller said PG&E has a geothermal program, and he proposed adding a program on this topic under Policy 139.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed and discussed the policies and programs pertaining to solid waste.


Ms. Miller commented that NorCal has initiated a new recycling program with UC Davis to produce biodiesel fuel from used restaurant cooking oil, and she recommended specifically mentioning biodiesel fuel.


Chairman Hunter thanked the staff, the Open Space and Ecology Committee, and members of the public who provided comments on the Conservation Element.


Community Development Director Prince said the staff will incorporate the revisions and present the next draft to the City Council.  He noted the Council did a preliminary review of the Community Character and Economic Development chapters, and those sections will be coming to the Planning Commission soon.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded commissioners of the ongoing Baylands Speakers Series.  He said the next presentation is scheduled for March 12 on alternative energy systems, and the staff is arranging a panel on the economics of development for March 26.  He noted a land use and transit session with Alan Hoffman will take place on April 2.


Chairman Hunter commented that the recent presentation by Dr. John Crompton on open space and green areas was very interesting.  He asked if there were recordings of the presentations available for people who missed them.  Community Development Director Prince said CD recordings are available at City Hall.


Associate Planner Tune said the television station will also be rebroadcasting the presentations during the week.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

None.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to adjourn to the next regular meeting on February 22, 2007.  

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

